Empowering Women? How the Postfeminist Rhetoric Serves the Interest of the K-Pop Industry

Somya Dimri

Abstract

Most research on post-feminist culture has been conducted in the Western context but the spread of post-feminist ideology is apparent in the cultural texts pervading Asia as well. Though the idea that there is no longer a need for feminism is problematic even in the Western context, it is even more troublesome to adopt such rhetoric in the Asian context where women are treated as second-class citizens. This is witnessed in the case of both developing and developed Asian countries. South Korea is considered a developed nation but it has regularly performed extremely poorly on the World's Economic Forum Gender Gap report. The majority of South Korean men deny the existence of discrimination against women despite the South Korean society being deeply patriarchal in nature. At a time when the popularity of South Korea's cultural products such as Korean dramas and Korean music continues to soar both in India and worldwide, it is imperative to focus on the local processes governing cultural productions in a highly misogynistic society to uncover the disparity between the actual treatment of women and the representation of women by men in cultural texts.

This research focuses on how the post-feminist rhetoric is being utilized by the androcentric Korean popular music (K-pop) industry to serve its interests even as the industry remains antifeminist in nature. This research takes a feminist cultural studies approach which is situated within the broader area of media studies to show how the workings of the K-pop industry prevents female stars from expressing their feminist sensibilities even as the industry relies on a neoliberal post - feminist sensibility to present itself as a proponent of girl power. The research draws on music videos centering around the girl power (known as girl crush) concept, interviews of K-pop female stars and the backlash against feminism in South Korea to emphasize the dangers of what Andi Zeisler terms as 'market-place feminism'.

Keywords: Korean Culture, Kpop, Feminism, Postfeminism, Marketplace Feminism

Most research with regard to the usage of postfeminist rhetoric in celebrity culture has been conducted in the West. Celebrity studies remain largely Anglo-centric in nature as they revolve around Euro-American case studies¹. The postfeminist sensibility is problematic even in the Western context but it becomes even more insidious when it is applied to Asian culture where gender-based discrimination is rampant, feminism is often stigmatized and women largely continue to be treated as second-class citizens². It is deleterious for women to believe that equality between the sexes has been attained as it will lead them to dismiss the unfairness, they face in their lives due to their gender. At the same time, it will allow businesses to ignore systemic issues faced by women and still act as if they wish to empower women by linking women's empowerment to the consumption of specific products and services³. This is evidenced via the machinations of the Korean popular music industry i.e., the K-pop industry which is located in South Korea. South Korean society is deeply misogynistic in nature and even as the K-pop industry largely neither shows support for feminism nor allows its idols to speak up in favour of feminism, it relies on postfeminist rhetoric for its blatant commodification of sexuality to be considered empowering.

In recent years, South Korea has been bitterly divided over gender issues. This is evidenced by the election of Yoon Suk-Yeol, the current President of South Korea, in 2022. Yoon Suk-Yeol has repeatedly denied the existence of gender-based discrimination against women in South Korea. He has risen to power by pandering to anti-feminists which often consist of young South Korean men who believe that they are being discriminated against with progressive policies that aim to empower women at the expense of men. South Korean men feel "very comfortable in saying that women's demands for greater rights or greater protections are misguided"⁴. The attitude that a majority of South Korean men display towards the feminist movement comes under the concept of 'modern sexism' that was given by Swim et al. as well as under the concept of 'neosexism' given by Tougas et al.5 Modern sexism denies "continued discrimination" on the basis of sex and posits that women are demanding "too much from policy makers."6 It encompasses resentment over the perceived special treatment afforded to women⁷. Similarly, neosexism denies that women are being discriminated against to date and those who believe in neosexism are "less likely to support affirmative-action policies directed towards women"8. Over time, men have gone from having explicitly sexist beliefs to displaying subtler forms of sexism like modern sexism and neosexism. The expression of openly sexist attitudes towards women has become more unacceptable according to societal standards so the

way these attitudes are expressed has changed without a change in the mindset that leads to the development of such attitudes. Neosexism continues to maintain a paternalistic view of women⁹.

Even though prejudiced beliefs regarding women remain entrenched in South Korean society, the majority of men act as if women have attained full equality and are portraying themselves as victims of an unjust society to gain leverage over men. However, the statistics regarding gender inequality in South Korea reveal the extent to which women are discriminated against till date. Gender inequality in South Korea results in the country regularly performing poorly on the World Economic Forum Gender Gap report. In 2018, it ranked 115 out of 149 countries. South Korea also ranked 124 out of 149 countries in the world in terms of economic participation and opportunity for women¹⁰. The country ranked last in the Economist's annual Glass Ceiling Index, based on data till 2017, which revealed that among OECD (Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development) countries- South Korea has the largest pay gap at 35 percent¹¹. In its 2023 report, based on data till 2022, South Korea again ranks last¹².

Gender discrimination in South Korea is rooted in deeply engrained patriarchal ideologies which leads to the persistence of rigidly defined gender roles. The disadvantaged position women occupy in South Korean society can be traced back to Confucianism and Neo-Confucianism. The Neo-Confucian philosophy became entrenched in Korean society during the Yi dynasty (1392-1897). Before this time period, women faced less discrimination. They could interact with men in a relatively free manner. Remarriage by women was common and considered socially acceptable. In the Silla dynasty (57 BC-AD 935) it was acknowledged that a female had the right to be the head of a family¹³. However, the status accorded to women in Korea was rapidly exacerbated once Confucianism and Neo-Confucianism became the dominant ideology. The concept of equality between sexes was not present under Confucianism. Women occupied a highly disadvantaged position in society. Under Confucianism, women were confined to the private sphere of the household while men occupied the public sphere. An ideal woman was one who was "passive, quiet, and chaste; she was expected to be an obedient daughter-in-law, devoted wife, and dedicated mother, and this image of the ideal woman is still deeply entrenched in Korean values" 14. Confucianism viewed women as morally and intellectually inferior to men. The identity of a woman was dependent on her relationships with male family members. In modern-day South Korea, women

increasingly occupy the public sphere but are expected to also keep up with their traditional roles and continue to struggle to establish an identity of their own in a society where sexual difference has been firmly constructed¹⁵.

There is no one definition of postfeminism but this research work derives its understanding of postfeminism utilizing the work of researchers Rosalind Gill and Ngaire Donaghue. Like neosexism, postfeminism acknowledges the historical oppression of women while denying the continued discrimination of women. Postfeminism sees feminism "as having done its legitimate work" and no longer "appropriate or necessary" 16. It reframes "the existence of continuing gender inequalities and rejects the possibility that gender-based injustice" still continues to shape the lives of women. Postfeminism aligns with the ideology of neoliberalism as it insists on presenting women as autonomous agents whose "circumstances in life are a result and reflection of the choices made by them" and "for which they alone are responsible and accountable"¹⁷. According to Banet-Wieser, the 'girl power' promoted by post-feminism reduced such 'power' to consumer power instead of posing a meaningful challenge to the network of gendered power relations. For Gill, post-feminism overlaps with neoliberal feminism and popular feminism which believe in individual change primarily linked to consumption while ignoring concrete and material realities that call for structural change. However, post-feminism differs from other newer forms of feminism because even as it celebrated 'girl power' and female success, it was associated with a rejection of feminism. In contrast, neoliberal feminism and popular feminism often comprise people embracing a feminist identity but the substance of such feminism itself is profoundly influenced by postfeminism¹⁸. The postfeminist rhetoric contributes to the backlash towards feminism and is also utilized by corporations as a way of appearing to be proponents of women empowerment and girl power while simultaneously engaging in practices that limit the autonomy of women. This is witnessed in the functioning of the K-pop industry.

The K-pop industry can be traced back to the 1990s when a Korean hip-hop group known as Seo Taiji and Boys became popular. The group is credited with changing the South Korean music industry. The success of the group led to the establishment of the idol system and it is idol music that has become famous globally. The Korean idol system requires young aspirants to pass auditions unless they have been scouted by an agency. The aspirants who qualify sign a contract with an agency and become a trainee. They are expected to master a variety of skills.

Based on the trainee's evaluation, the agency determines when they are ready to debut. Once they debut, they are known as a K-pop idol.

Kim Gooyong in his critique of the functioning of the K-pop industry notes that post-feminism emphasizes 'individual choice, freedom, glamour and success' and how "feminist ideas and projects have been coopted and effective in serving the establishment's economic, ideological, and social interests" Similarly, Kim Yeran observes how the portrayal of women in K-pop may superficially seem to empower them but it only obscures "the neoliberal regime of normalization which defines and dictates the looks and nature of girl power in girl industries". The nexus between the interests of the patriarchal society and the corporations leads to control over the lives of female idols. Nevertheless, since the same forces also exercise control over the production and circulation of images of female idols, idols may be presented as choosing for themselves what the powers that be are choosing for them.

K-pop fans are aware that labels exercise control over idols to a certain extent but they still wish to view their idols as authentic beings and this desire has only amplified in recent years with the increasing global popularity of K-pop. According to dictionary.com, authenticity means "representing one's true nature or beliefs" K-pop labels are cognizant of this desire for authenticity so it is beneficial for them if fans view their idols as having a considerable amount of control in the way they present themselves to the public. A number of female fans also tend to deem girl group videos that they find pleasurable as empowering despite the fact that the industry does not allow the idols to display feminist sentiments and it is the industry that decides what girl power should look like.

The problem is that when women regard certain images as pleasurable, the postfeminist rationale automatically deems it as empowering even though "merely getting enjoyment from something" should not be considered "as intrinsically transgressive and empowering for women and therefore to be championed"²². Such rationale overlooks the way in which the autonomy of women may be limited by the machinations of the K-pop industry and the manner in which the industry may play a role in reinforcing a sexist culture. A study found that K-pop tends to reinforce traditional gender norms in countries which lag behind in terms of gender equality so fans in Asian countries are more impacted by the harmful stereotypes being perpetuated by the K-pop industry than fans in Western countries. The study revealed that K-

pop tended to reinforce "traditional gender norms more strongly in countries already suffering from low gender equality, such as Thailand, Indonesia, Malaysia, Japan, and Korea"²³.

Such rationale proves to be advantageous for the K-pop industry as it obfuscates the reality that the majority of the people who hold authoritative power over girl group concepts are men. In recent years, given fans' inclination for idols to hold sway in the creative process, the industry is letting more and more idols take part in the production of songs. However, it is male idols far more than female idols who are allowed to be part of the production process. K-pop companies do not usually entrust female idols with the task of writing lyrics for their groups as they cannot allow the carefully curated image of the group to show the slightest of cracks.



Figure 1: The girl group PRISTIN V in a still from their music video *Get It* released in 2018. Their incorporation of sexualized female stylistics and performance of confident sexual agency is an example of the postfeminist rhetoric being utilized by the K-pop industry.

The 'girl crush' concept, which has gained massive popularity in K-pop since 2018, consists of music videos where female idols act in a rebellious and unapologetic manner and are meant to be seen as empowering figures even if they make their rebelliousness known "by incorporating sexualized female stylistics: mini-skirts, high-heeled shoes, perfect hair, and

makeup, highly sensuous dance movements, and overtly sexual lyrics"²⁴. A postfeminist reading of such videos empties the "particular beauty/body management practices" of "any meaning or significance beyond the expression of an entirely personal preference" and embracing feminine practices or 'girlie-ness' is deemed revolutionary²⁵. Such a reading diverts the viewers' attention from the power imbalance present within the K-pop industry.



Figure 2: The girl group 2NE1 in a still from their music video *Clap Your Hands* released in 2010. They displayed a fierce image in their music videos.

In 2012, the girl group 2NE1 was interviewed on a variety show. 2NE1 was one of the first girl groups that had a girl crush concept and they were given a fierce image in their music videos. However, behind the scenes, the members were repeatedly told by the then male CEO Yang Hyun-suk of YG Entertainment, one of the most influential K-pop labels, that they were ugly. One of the members, CL, revealed in the interview that YG called them "really ugly" when he saw them with no makeup on and the comment upset CL especially since he ridiculed them in front of the entire staff²⁶. In 2018, Minzy who is a former member of 2NE1 spoke up about how YG's derogatory comments coupled with netizens i.e. active participants in the online community of the internet, critiquing them for being unattractive took a toll on her mental health²⁷.

Dressing up, wearing makeup, and fitting into conventional standards of beauty is not optional for girl group members. The men in charge and the Korean society at large show contempt for women who fail to abide by these standards and this can lead to physical health and psychological health issues. It is imperative to locate the socio-cultural factors that shape beauty practices rather than viewing them solely as personal preferences. 2NE1 disbanded in 2016 and in the same year, YG's new representative girl group, Blackpink debuted. YG spoke of how Blackpink was similar to 2NE1 but the difference was that this time around he made sure that the chosen members were "pretty" For YG, the talent and effort displayed by 2NE1 members did not make up for their perceived lack of attractiveness.

Furthermore, post-feminism insists that women "must no longer embody virginity" rather they should put on "the performance of confident sexual agency" This is evidenced in 'girl crush' concepts with lyrics such as "Don't hesitate. Right now, get it. However, you want, get it, get it", "Give me all you got. Go insane with it, better love hard", "No need to hesitate, just follow me. Why are you holding back?", "Don't be like that, just hold me. Don't say you wanna stop here", "Every time I walk, my hips, they don't lie. Take me to your paradise. 'Cause I don't wanna wait anymore". Postfeminism aligns with the neoliberal ideology such that "a continued preoccupation with men's sexual desires now has to be thought of as authentically self-chosen and, what's more, as empowering". As mentioned before, female idols, especially the ones in girl groups, are usually not writing the lyrics of the songs that they are meant to perform.



Figure 3: In 2018, Naeun from the girl group 'Apink' posted Instagram photos clearly showing her phone case design which states 'Girls can do anything.' However, the photos were taken down as Naeun became the target of backlash from netizens.

To understand the extent of the K-pop industry's hypocrisy in presenting itself as a champion of women's empowerment utilizing post-feminist rhetoric, one has to examine the industry's response to female idols who display or are perceived as displaying feminist sentiments. In 2018, the girl group Apink's member, Naeun, posted photos of her phone case which stated 'Girls can do anything'. However, this simple declaration was met with a deluge of hatred sent her way by Korean netizens. The netizens did not appreciate an idol daring to display a feminist stance and consequently, the photos were taken down. Her agency, Plan A Entertainment, was quick to pacify netizens by declaring that Naeun was not speaking up in favor of feminism and that her phone case was merely an endorsement brand's slogan³⁶. The industry is quick to apologize to netizens regarding any display of feminist sentiment by female idols which makes it apparent to the idols that they should steer clear of embracing feminism in any way.

Moreover, regardless of which concept a K-pop female idol performs on stage, she is expected to remain chaste. Even if a woman is hyper-sexualized on stage, she has to appear innocent and charming off stage as she has to adhere to conventional notions of femininity in order to please the Korean public and to meet industry standards. The industry is infamous for

the dating ban it places on all of the idols. If the Korean media captures images of an idol having a love life, it is regarded as a 'scandal'. According to the Cambridge Dictionary, a scandal is "an action or event that causes a public feeling of shock and strong moral disapproval"³⁷. Idols daring to go on dates are considered guilty of immoral behaviour. If a dating scandal occurs, it leads the idols to apologize for hurting the sentiments of their fans. The industry encourages the entitled behaviour of fans towards their idols. The idols not only receive backlash from fans but also risk their career coming to a swift end. Labels may drop the idols who have earned the wrath of their fans. While all idols are bashed by those fans who feel betrayed, female artists often receive hate based on the innocent image they are expected to maintain. The industry demands that female idols live up to their pure image in the eyes of the public.

The K-pop industry profits off the superficial images of women empowerment it presents while continuing to place unrealistic and contradictory expectations on female idols and denying them autonomy over their lives. This is characteristic of 'marketplace feminism'. According to Andi Zeisler, marketplace feminism views feminism as an abstract concept. Businesses reduce feminism to a commodity that they happily sell while showing no concern for the fight for gender equality happening on the ground³⁸. Such feminism links the empowerment of women with the consumption of specific products that only seek to serve the structure of capitalism while businesses do not bother to change their practices and their values to truly empower women³⁹.

South Korean society places utmost emphasis on their appearance. Advancement in social mobility is linked to one's beauty with one's prospects in marriage and employment depending upon their appearance. Female idols have become the nation's standard of beauty for women. Female idols are at the helm of adhering to and encouraging consumption practices related to improving one's appearance. Such consumption is presented as a liberating experience for women in South Korea without an acknowledgement of how adherence to beauty standards is expected from all South Korean women especially female idols. The K-pop industry is largely interested in advocating for 'marketplace feminism' and by utilizing the postfeminist rhetoric and denying the inequality between the sexes, it disavows itself of the responsibility to resolve the tension between their professed ideals and actual practices. If gender-based injustice is relegated to an issue of the past, the industry is not required to question the concepts it gives to

female idols or examine their treatment of female idols as female idols could not possibly be leading constrained lives.



Figure 4: The solo artist IU in a still from her music video *BBIBBI* released in 2018. In this self-composed track, IU targets netizens who leave behind malicious comments. She declares her right to maintain certain boundaries which no one should dare to violate while also proclaiming that "we [the idols] don't owe, owe, owe, owe anyanything."

In my analysis of the K-pop industry, I have focused on the hypocrisy of the industry in presenting itself as an advocate for women's empowerment while actively placing constraints on female idols that lead to them feeling disempowered. However, the women in the industry themselves negotiate with the constraints placed on them and attempt to find ways to express themselves freely with varying degrees of success. What is essential is that female idols should have "control over and within their images and music" and use this control "to push for how the public views them, and by extension, women" The difference between the "objectifying use" of the girl group concepts from "an empowering representation" is whether "the idols and the persona of their lyrics retain agency" Female idols, both solo artists and those in girl groups, attempt to exercise agency in their own way. Solo artists such as Hyuna and IU and girl groups such as Mamamoo and (G)-idle have challenged the standards of the industry and have called out netizens for violating the boundaries of the lives of female idols⁴².

In recent years, we have seen the postfeminist sensibility expressed in myriad ways around the world - we see its expression via neoliberal feminism and in popular feminism which encompasses within it the ideas of corporate feminism, celebrity feminism and girl power. It seems like an empowering narrative and women desire to witness other women and themselves occupying positions of power. The K-pop industry, like several other industries, profits off of providing the illusion of empowerment for women. However, the authorities – in – charge need to be held accountable for the ways in which they constrain the lives of female idols. The necessity of feminism to bridge gender inequalities needs to be acknowledged despite there being a sense of exhaustion with feminist narratives that emphasize how gender inequality shapes the lives of women and the role of coercion - implicit and explicit - in women's lives. However, as the writer Patricia Lockwood observes, "It is so easy to believe you freely choose the paints, polishes, and waist-trainers of your own time, while looking with tremendous pity to women of the past" A balanced approach is needed where we neither view women as passively responding to the forces that they are subjected to nor view them as living unconstrained lives which are free of such forces.

Notes

¹ Xu, Donnar, and Kishore, "Internationalising Celebrity Studies: Turning towards Asia," *Celebrity Studies* 12, no. 2 (April 3, 2021), pp. 175–85.

² Kim, "#iamafeminist as the 'Mother Tag': Feminist Identification and Activism against Misogyny on Twitter in South Korea," *Feminist Media Studies* 17, no. 5 (September 3, 2017), pp. 804–20; Kim, "Misogyny for Male Solidarity: Online Hate Discourse Against Women in South Korea," in *Mediating Misogyny*, ed. Jacqueline Ryan Vickery and Tracy Everbach (Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2018), pp. 151–69; The Economist, "The Economist's Glass-Ceiling Index," The Economist, 2018.

³ Rottenberg, "The Rise of Neoliberal Feminism," *Cultural Studies* 28, no. 3 (May 4, 2014), pp. 418–37, https://doi.org/10.1080/09502386.2013.857361; Banet-Weiser, Gill, Catherine Rottenberg, "Postfeminism, Popular Feminism and Neoliberal Feminism? Sarah Banet-Weiser, Rosalind Gill and Catherine Rottenberg in Conversation," *Feminist Theory* 21, no. 1 (January 2020), pp. 3–24.

⁴ Isabella Steger, "An Epic Battle between Feminism and Deep-Seated Misogyny Is under Way in South Korea," Quartz, October 23, 2016.

⁵ Campbell, Schellenberg, and Y. Senn, "Evaluating Measures of Contemporary Sexism," *Psychology of Women Quarterly* 21, no. 1 (March 1997), p. 90.

⁶ Campbell, Schellenberg, and Y. Senn, "Evaluating Measures of Contemporary Sexism," *Psychology of Women Quarterly* 21, no. 1 (March 1997), p. 90.

⁷ Godbole, Malvar, and Valian, "Gender, Modern Sexism, and the 2016 Election," *Politics, Groups, and Identities* 7, no. 3 (July 3, 2019), pp. 700–712.

⁸ Campbell, Schellenberg, and Senn, "Evaluating Measures of Contemporary Sexism," *Psychology of Women Quarterly* 21, no. 1 (March 1997), p. 90.



Intersections: A Journal of Literary and Cultural Studies Volume 3 2023

- ⁹ Gomes et al., "Are We Getting Less Sexist? A Ten-Year Gap Comparison Analysis of Sexism in a Portuguese Sample," *Psychological Reports* 125, no. 4 (August 2022), pp. 2160–77.
- ¹⁰ World Economic Forum, "World Economic Forum," World Economic Forum, 2018.
- ¹¹ The Economist, "The Economist's Glass-Ceiling Index," The Economist, 2018.
- ¹² The Economist, "The Economist's Glass-Ceiling Index," The Economist, 2023.
- ¹³ Park and Yeong. Development, Culture and Gender in Korea: A Sociological Study of Female Office Employees in Chaebol, *The London School of Economics and Political Science* (2005).
- ¹⁴ Choi. "Status of the Family and Motherhood for Korean women." *Women of Japan and Korea*, ed. Joyce Gelb and Marian Lief Palley (1994), pp.189-205.
- ¹⁵ Lindberg, "U.S. and South Korea: How Traditional Values with Religious Roots Still Impact Gender Inequalities," Women's eNews, August 30, 2017.
- ¹⁶ Gill and Donaghue, "As If Postfeminism Had Come True: The Turn to Agency in Cultural Studies of 'Sexualisation," in *Gender, Agency, and Coercion*, ed. Sumi Madhok, Anne Phillips, and Kalpana Wilson (London: Palgrave Macmillan UK, 2013), p. 247.
- ¹⁷ Gill and Donaghue, "As If Postfeminism Had Come True," p. 247.
- ¹⁸ Banet-Weiser, Gill, and Rottenberg, "Postfeminism, Popular Feminism and Neoliberal Feminism? Sarah Banet-Weiser, Rosalind Gill and Catherine Rottenberg in Conversation," *Feminist Theory* 21, no. 1 (January 2020), p. 3–24.
- ¹⁹ Kim, "From Hybridity of Cultural Production to Hyperreality of Post-Feminism in K-Pop: A Theoretical Reconsideration for Critical Approaches to Cultural Assemblages in Neoliberal Culture Industry," *European Journal of Korean Studies*, (October 2019), p. 6.
- ²⁰ Kim, "Idol Republic: The Global Emergence of Girl Industries and the Commercialization of Girl Bodies," *Journal of Gender Studies* 20, no. 4 (December 2011), pp. 333–45.
- ²¹ Dictionary.com, "Authentic Definition & Meaning | Dictionary.Com." n.d. Accessed April 8, 2023.
- ²² Gill and Donaghue, "As If Postfeminism Had Come True: The Turn to Agency in Cultural Studies of 'Sexualisation," p. 250.
- ²³ Lin and Rudolf, "Does K-Pop Reinforce Gender Inequalities? Empirical Evidence from a New Data Set," *Asian Women* 33, no. 4 (December 31, 2017), p. 50.
- ²⁴ Lee and Yi, "Ssen-Unni in K-Pop: The Makings of 'Strong Sisters' in South Korea," *Korea Journal* 60, no. 1 (March 2020), p. 23.
- ²⁵ Gill and Donaghue, "As If Postfeminism Had Come True," pp. 248 50.
- ²⁶ Bark, "CL: 'YG Said We (2NE1) Are Really Ugly' | Soompi," Soompi, 2012.
- ²⁷ Benjamin, "Minzy Interview on Depression, Suicidal Thoughts & Why She Left 2NE1 | Billboard." Billboard, 2018.
- ²⁸ Kim, "Blackpink Is Just Another Pretty Version of 2NE1 The Korea Times." Koreatimes, 2016.
- ²⁹ Harvey and Gill, "Spicing It Up: Sexual Entrepreneurs and The Sex Inspectors," in *New Femininities*, ed. Rosalind Gill and Christina Scharff (London: Palgrave Macmillan UK, 2011), pp. 52–67.
- ³⁰ Silva, "PRISTIN V Get It (네 멋대로) Lyrics » | Lyrics at CCL," May 28, 2018.
- ³¹ Silva, "BLACKPINK Bet You Wanna (Feat. Cardi B) Lyrics » | Lyrics at CCL," October 2, 2020.
- ³² Silva, "CLC Like That Lyrics » | Lyrics at CCL," February 23, 2018.
- 33 Silva, "EXID LADY (내일해) Lyrics » | Lyrics at CCL," April 3, 2018.
- ³⁴ Seraphina, "BLACKPINK Crazy Over You Lyrics » | Lyrics at CCL," October 2, 2020.
- ³⁵ Laura Harvey and Rosalind Gill, "Spicing It Up: Sexual Entrepreneurs and The Sex Inspectors," 52-67.
- ³⁶ Koreaboo, "Apink Naeun Tries To Support Feminism With This Photo, Gets Bashed for It... Then Deletes It," accessed April 8, 2023.
- ³⁷ Cambridge Dictionary, "SCANDAL | English Meaning Cambridge Dictionary," accessed April 8, 2023.
- ³⁸ Andi. "Marketplace Feminism's Fragile Bargains | Bitch Media." Bitch Media, 2017.
- ³⁹ Andi. "Marketplace Feminism's," 2017.
- ⁴⁰ Pat and Qing. "SB Decade in Review: Female Empowerment beyond the Girl Crush." *Seoulbeats*, 8 Mar. 2020.
- ⁴¹ Pat and Qing. "SB Decade in Review," 8 Mar. 2020.

⁴² HyunA(현아) - "베베 (BABE)" Official Music Video, 2017; "[MV] IU(아이유) _ BBIBBI(삐삐) - YouTube," accessed September 4, 2023; Alicia Valley, "8 Times MAMAMOO's Hwasa Said F*ck Beauty Standards & Paved Her Own Way," Koreaboo (blog), March 5, 2020; Cho, S. "(G)I-DLE Describes Meaning Behind Album 'I NEVER DIE,' Their Experience All Rapping On B-Side 'MY BAG,' And More," Soompi, March 15, 2022.

⁴³ Lockwood, No One is Talking About This, (London: Penguin Publishing Group, 2022). p. 86.

Reference:

- "Authentic Definition & Meaning | Dictionary.Com." n.d. Accessed April 8, 2023. https://www.dictionary.com/browse/authentic.
- Banet-Weiser, Sarah, Rosalind Gill, and Catherine Rottenberg. "Postfeminism, Popular Feminism and Neoliberal Feminism? Sarah Banet-Weiser, Rosalind Gill and Catherine Rottenberg in Conversation." *Feminist Theory* 21, no. 1 (January 2020): 3–24. https://doi.org/10.1177/1464700119842555.
- Bark, J. "CL: 'YG Said We (2NE1) Are Really Ugly' | Soompi." Soompi, 2012. https://www.soompi.com/article/372827wpp/cl-yg-said-we-2ne1-are-really-ugly.
- Benjamin, Jeff. "Minzy Interview on Depression, Suicidal Thoughts & Why She Left 2NE1 | Billboard." Billboard, 19 Dec. 2018. https://www.billboard.com/music/music-news/minzy-interview-opens-up-about-depression-suicidal-thoughts-why-she-left-2ne1-8490927/
- Campbell, Bernadette, E. Glenn Schellenberg, and Charlene Y. Senn. "Evaluating Measures of Contemporary Sexism." *Psychology of Women Quarterly* 21, no. 1 (March 1997): 89–102. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1471-6402.1997.tb00102.x.
- Cho, S. "(G)I-DLE Describes Meaning Behind Album 'I NEVER DIE,' Their Experience All Rapping On B-Side 'MY BAG,' And More," Soompi, March 15, 2022. https://www.soompi.com/article/1517361wpp/gi-dle-describes-meaning-behind-album-i-never-die-their-experience-all-rapping-on-b-side-my-bag-and-more.
- Choi, Elizabeth. "Status of the Family and Motherhood for Korean women." In *Women of Japan and Korea*, edited by Joyce Gelb and Marian Lief Palley, 189-205. Temple University Press, 1994.
- Gill, Rosalind, and Ngaire Donaghue. "As If Postfeminism Had Come True: The Turn to Agency in Cultural Studies of 'Sexualisation." In *Gender, Agency, and Coercion*, edited

- by Sumi Madhok, Anne Phillips, and Kalpana Wilson, 240–58. London: Palgrave Macmillan UK, 2013. https://doi.org/10.1057/9781137295613_14.
- Godbole, Maya A., Noelle A. Malvar, and Virginia V. Valian. "Gender, Modern Sexism, and the 2016 Election." *Politics, Groups, and Identities* 7, no. 3 (July 3, 2019): 700–712. https://doi.org/10.1080/21565503.2019.1633934.
- Gomes, Alexandra, Gabriela Gonçalves, Cátia Sousa, Joana Santos, and Jean-Christophe Giger. "Are We Getting Less Sexist? A Ten-Year Gap Comparison Analysis of Sexism in a Portuguese Sample." *Psychological Reports* 125, no. 4 (August 2022): 2160–77. https://doi.org/10.1177/00332941211011073.
- Harvey, Laura, and Rosalind Gill. "Spicing It Up: Sexual Entrepreneurs and The Sex Inspectors." In *New Femininities*, edited by Rosalind Gill and Christina Scharff, 52–67. London: Palgrave Macmillan UK, 2011. https://doi.org/10.1057/9780230294523 4.
- HyunA(현아) "베베 (BABE)" Official Music Video. Directed by HyunA, 2017. YouTube, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=9fiLbAJkP04.
- Kim, Gooyong. "From Hybridity of Cultural Production to Hyperreality of Post-Feminism in K-Pop: A Theoretical Reconsideration for Critical Approaches to Cultural Assemblages in Neoliberal Culture Industry." *European Journal of Korean Studies*, (October 2019): 125–59. https://doi.org/10.33526/EJKS.20191901.125.
- Kim, Jae-heun. "Blackpink Is Just Another Pretty Version of 2NE1 The Korea Times." Koreatimes, 9 Aug. 2016. http://koreatimes.co.kr/www/news/culture/2016/08/135 211515.html.
- Kim, Jinsook. "#iamafeminist as the 'Mother Tag': Feminist Identification and Activism against Misogyny on Twitter in South Korea." *Feminist Media Studies* 17, no. 5 (September 2017): 804–20. https://doi.org/10.1080/14680777.2017.1283343.
- Kim, Jinsook. "Misogyny for Male Solidarity: Online Hate Discourse Against Women in South Korea." In *Mediating Misogyny*, edited by Jacqueline Ryan Vickery and Tracy Everbach, 151–69. Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2018. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-72917-6_8.
- The Economist. "The Economist's Glass-Ceiling Index." The Economist, March 6, 2023. https://www.economist.com/graphic-detail/glass-ceiling-index.
- The Economist. "The Economist's Glass-Ceiling Index." The Economist, February 15, 2018. https://www.economist.com/graphic-detail/2018/02/15/the-glass-ceiling-index.

- Kim, Yeran. "Idol Republic: The Global Emergence of Girl Industries and the Commercialization of Girl Bodies." *Journal of Gender Studies* 20, no. 4 (December 2011): 333–45. https://doi.org/10.1080/09589236.2011.617604.
- Koreaboo. "Apink Naeun Tries to Support Feminism with This Photo, Gets Bashed for It...
 Then Deletes It." Koreaboo, 2018. https://www.koreaboo.com/news/apink-naeun-support-feminism-photo-bashed-deletes-it/.
- Lee, Jieun and Hyangsoon Yi. "Ssen-Unni in K-Pop: The Makings of 'Strong Sisters' in South Korea." *Korea Journal* 60, no. 1 (March 2020): 17–39. https://doi.org/10.25024/KJ.2020.60.1.17
- Lin, Xi, and Robert Rudolf. "Does K-Pop Reinforce Gender Inequalities? Empirical Evidence from a New Data Set." *Asian Women* 33, no. 4 (December 31, 2017): 27–54. https://doi.org/10.14431/aw.2017.12.33.4.27.
- Lindberg, Kari. "U.S. and South Korea: How Traditional Values with Religious Roots Still Impact Gender Inequalities." Women's eNews, August 30, 2017. https://womensenews.org/2017/08/u-s-and-south-korea-how-traditional-values-with-religious-roots-still-impact-gender-inequalities/.
- Lockwood, Patricia. No One is Talking About This. London: Penguin, 2022.
- [MV] IU (아이슈) _ BBIBBI (베베). Directed by 1the K(원터케이), 2018. Youtube, accessed July 4, 2023, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=nM0xDI5R50E.
- [MV] PRISTIN V (프리스틴 V) _ Get It (네 멋대로). Directed by 1theK (원더케이), 2018. YouTube, accessed July 10, 2023, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=-z3iyydFevQ.
- Park, Matthew, and Nan Yeong. *Development, Culture and Gender in Korea: A Sociological Study of Female Office Employees in Chaebol.* The London School of Economics and Political Science, PhD dissertation, 2005.
- Pat, and Qing. "SB Decade in Review: Female Empowerment beyond the Girl Crush." *Seoulbeats*, 8 Mar. 2020, https://seoulbeats.com/2020/03/sb-decade-in-review-female-empowerment-beyond-girl-crush/.
- Rottenberg, Catherine. "The Rise of Neoliberal Feminism." *Cultural Studies* 28, no. 3 (May 4, 2014): 418–37. https://doi.org/10.1080/09502386.2013.857361.
- "Scandal | English Meaning Cambridge Dictionary." n.d. Accessed April 2, 2023. https://dictionary.cambridge.org/dictionary/english/scandal.
- Seraphina. "BLACKPINK Crazy Over You Lyrics » | Lyrics at CCL," October 2, 2020. https://colorcodedlyrics.com/2020/10/01/blackpink-crazy-over-you/.

- Silva. "PRISTIN V Get It (네 멋대로) Lyrics» | Lyrics at CCL." May 28, 2018. https://colorcodedlyrics.com/2018/05/28/pristin-v-get-ne-meosdaelo/.
- Silva. "CLC Like That Lyrics» | Lyrics at CCL," February 23, 2018. https://colorcodedlyrics.com/2018/02/23/clc-like-that/.
- Silva. "EXID LADY (내일해) Lyrics» | Lyrics at CCL," April 3, 2018. https://colorcodedlyrics.com/2018/04/03/exid-lady-naeilhae/.
- Silva. "BLACKPINK Bet You Wanna (Feat. Cardi B) Lyrics » | Lyrics at CCL," October 2, 2020. https://colorcodedlyrics.com/2020/10/01/blackpink-bet-you-wanna-feat-cardi-b/.
- Stangarone, Troy. "Gender Inequality Makes South Korea Poorer The Diplomat." The Diplomat, 14 June 2019. https://thediplomat.com/2019/06/gender-inequality-makes-south-korea-poorer/.
- Steger, Isabella. "An Epic Battle Between Feminism and Deep-Seated Misogyny Is Under Way in South Korea." Quartz, October 23, 2016. https://qz.com/801067/an-epic-battle-between-feminism-and-deep-seated-misogyny-is-under-way-in-south-korea.
- The Economist. "South Korean Women Are Fighting to Be Heard." *The Economist*, April 2020. https://www.economist.com/special-report/2020/04/08/south-korean-women-are-fighting-to-be-heard.
- Valley, Alicia. "8 Times MAMAMOO's Hwasa Said F*ck Beauty Standards & Paved Her Own Way," March 5, 2020. https://www.koreaboo.com/lists/9-times-mamamoos-hwasa-said-fck-beauty-standards-paved-way/.
- World Economic Forum. "The Global Gender Gap Report 2018." World Economic Forum, December 17, 2018. https://www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF GGGR 2018.pdf.
- Xu, Jian, Glen Donnar, and Vikrant Kishore. "Internationalising Celebrity Studies: Turning towards Asia." *Celebrity Studies* 12, no. 2 (April 3, 2021): 175–85. https://doi.org/10.1080/19392397.2021.1912069.
- Zeisler, Andi. "Marketplace Feminism's Fragile Bargains | Bitch Media." Bitch Media, 2017. https://www.bitchmedia.org/article/marketplace-feminism-fragility.